SUSSEX HARMONY ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING HELD 8PM, THURSDAY 22 JANUARY 2009 AT CHRIST CHURCH, PRINCE EDWARDS ROAD, LEWES

Present:
Robin Nicholson, Paula Arthur, Gail Walker, Jan Green, Dave Green, Rachel Jordan, Nick Hall, Sally Buxton, John Wilson, Kate Burgess, Suzie Kyriakides, Jocelyn Derwent, Elisabeth Stern, Milly Murphy

In Milly’s absence, Jan took the Chair and began the meeting at 9.10pm.

1 Apologies for absence were received from Roger Leach and Roger Murray.

2 Minutes of the previous AGM were read and agreed – to be signed later when the Chairman arrived.

3 Matters arising

7.1 Robin asked whether anyone else had contributed to committee meetings apart from Paula and Kate (item 7.2 refers).  It was reported that there had been no other input.

7.2 Paula said that she was disappointed that no action plan had been put in place.  She had prepared a document for discussion and she and Kate had attended a committee meeting but nothing else had happened.  Jan explained that the website was considered of major importance and, now that it was up and running, the Committee would be able to give Paula’s paper more consideration.  Some of the suggestions that she had made had been tried in the past.  Jocelyn said that the website was very important and suggested that, although people may be interested in listening to our music they were not necessarily interested in joining us.  Robin agreed that it was important to keep people informed but it was also important to target people and to perform where interested people would hear us.  He was concerned that, if three or four members left, the quire would fold.  He would like to see this change and more action taken.  Milly had arrived in the middle of this discussion and said that it was necessary for quire members to attend events where they had indicated that they could and that it was difficult to take on more events without members’ commitment.  Both Paula and Kate said that they were willing to attend the occasional committee meeting to discuss this subject but neither wanted to join the Committee proper.  Milly said that Committee meetings were not closed and that anyone interested was welcome to come along and have their say.  Dave suggested that meetings should have a topic for discussion announced in advance.  Kate suggested that minutes should be sent to everyone so that they would know the date and topic of the next meeting.  Robin said that the minutes could go on the website, but hidden from general public view with a password for quire members.  Members could then forward suggestions/comments if they were unable to make a meeting but wanted to contribute.  Paula suggested that there should be a position on the Committee for a PR/Publicity officer.  It was agreed that minutes would be posted on the website as per Robin’s suggestion.

4 Report from the Chair

Milly reported that there had been 42 practices during the year and the Committee had met eight times.  We had been more locally based this year, the furthest we ventured was Hurstpierpoint.  Gone were the heady days when we were new and enthusiastic and travelled as far as Bracknell and Guildford to promote West Gallery and Shape Note Music.

Our first public occasion was in March, at Hurstpierpoint church as part of a songs and poetry evening.  We rounded off the first half and started the second.  This was Suzie and Roger’s baptism of fire, and they coped very well.  We even sang afterwards in The New Inn.

In May, our annual Shape Note Sing was on 31st and people came from near and far to enjoy the “little church down the lane”.  One American visitor waxed lyrical afterwards on the Shape Note website forum.  There were over 40 people and at lunchtime the table fairly groaned under the weight of all the food brought!  It was a lovely May day and, although the bluebells were largely over, it was a quintessentially English setting.  Although we had no bookings for June and July, this was a good time to teach our new members some of the core repertoire.

We finished July with a barbecue at Kate and Ian’s house at Isfield, miraculously choosing a dry evening in a very wet summer.  It was noticeably warmer than the previous year, where we had braved it out in scarves and gloves!  Many thanks to Kate and Ian Burgess for their kind hospitality.  It was a lovely setting and, in true Sussex Harmony fashion, we serenaded the neighbours afterwards with some of our favourite items.  

After our summer break we started back early in order to fit in as much practice as possible before our next outing at the Hurst Festival.  The concert again was an enjoyable mix of styles of music.  We then had a short while to practise harvest material before the annual Old Ale Harvest Festival on 4th October.  The church once again was packed, this time with quite a number of Harvey Hoppers as well as Morris dancers, and there were over 20 standing at the back and sides of the church.  After the service there was Morris dancing, which was cut short by a heavy shower of rain, and most repaired to the John Harvey Tavern for food.

There was no time to reflect on past glories as our next booking was for the Friends of East Sussex Records Office as their after AGM entertainment in the Town Hall.  For this we included items from our repertoire that were in the recently found manuscript book.  They were delighted to have the music leap from a dry dusty page into real life.  A week later saw us at Eastgate Baptist Chuch for an evensong service.  As Rachel said, “It’s a good job there wasn’t a fire as the leaving of the stage was a shambles”, even though we had practised it.  There was a reasonable congregation and, as it was Woody’s evening off, he came along to support us as well.

We scarcely had time to draw breath before some of the braver/more foolhardy members of the quire participated in Lewes late-night shopping at the beginning of December.  As we arrived there was a local band playing from a trailer in the yard and throngs of people.  We arranged ourselves in the micro-brewery section, behind closed shutters, and, as the band finished, they rolled up the shutters.  There was a gasp from the audience at the image we created, and then we started to sing.  This was fraught with difficulties as we couldn’t see the music; some had to sing from the steps; and the floor was very cold!  For our second set we moved out into the yard.  In between, we were fortified by mulled Russian Stout with a dash of cream.  It was interesting!

5 Music Director’s report

Rachel said that we had done a reasonable variety of events during the year, some in familiar places and some in odd places.  Some people liked to see us turning up year after year.  Miles especially was a good supporter of the quire and always had been.  We were fortunate that a lot of the music in the manuscript book held by the Friends of East Sussex Records Office was known to us and included some favourite pieces from the Singing Seat.  However, new pieces should be looked on as new friends – you have to get to know them before you become fond of them and shouldn’t ‘judge them before you know them.  She would only give us good pieces of music to learn.  She was aware that we sometimes seemed to be going over the same pieces of music again and again but often different people came to practice each week.  We were still short of instrumentalists.  She was grateful to Milly and Gail for turning up each week.  Peter and Sally came when they could.  She would be ringing Prue and hoped she would be back in the not too distant future.  We needed another base instrument and could do with two more string instruments.  The quire needed to be a cohesive unit to give a good performance for outreach.  She urged people to learn another part if we were doing a piece they knew well in their own part.  She asked that people turn up to practices on time and that they let her know beforehand if they were unable to attend, especially instrumentalists as her choice of practice pieces was often governed by the range of instruments available.  It was also vital that people turned up for performances when they had said they would be there.  Rachel, of course, always had to be there.  She thanked everyone for their support and said that music gave her great joy and she hoped that it did to everyone.

6/7
Treasurer’s report/presentation and adoption of accounts

Dave ran briefly through the account sheet that had been provided for all present.  He said that quire membership was down and a lower income reflected this.  It might be possible to get some funding from SEFAN if needed.  However, he did not intend to recommend an increase in the yearly subscription.  Occasional members were not expected to pay the full £25 and he usually negotiated a lower amount with them.  Milly suggested that it could be 50p a week or £25 a year.  Dave said that it was important that all people coming to practices and taking part in performances were members so that they were covered by the EFDSS insurance.  Milly suggested sending a letter to everyone who had not paid by the end of February.  Suzie suggested an amount of £10 per year for those who did not attend every week.  Dave invited questions on the accounts.

Robin said that the Committee should require outstanding debts to be shown in the accounts.

John, Robin and Kate said that there should be a line in the accounts to the effect that there was an outstanding debt for the hire of Malling church and that the accounts should not be adopted until the debts had been recorded.  Nick proposed the adoption of the accounts and Robin seconded subject to the provision above.  This was agreed by the meeting.

8 Election of officers

Robin suggested adding a role for a PR/marketing person on the Committee.

Suzie proposed that there be an additional member on the Committee to undertake the role of Publicity Officer and John seconded.  This was agreed by the meeting.

Chairman
Nick nominated Milly, who was willing to stand.  Elisabeth seconded the nomination.  There were no other candidates and Milly was elected unopposed.

Music Director
John nominated Rachel, who was willing to stand.  Paula seconded.  There were no other nominations and Rachel was elected unopposed.

Treasurer
Paula proposed Dave, who was willing to stand.  Robin seconded.  There were no other nominations and Dave was elected unopposed.

Secretary
John proposed Jan, who was willing to stand.  Suzie seconded.  There were no other nominations and Jan was elected unopposed.

Librarian
Nick nominated Jocelyn, who was willing to stand.  Gail seconded.  There were no other nominations and Jocelyn was elected  unopposed.

Publicity Officer
John nominated Paula, who was willing to stand.  Kate seconded.  There were no other nominations and Paula was elected unopposed.

9 Any other business

Kate suggested that the AGM minutes went on the website so that everyone could see them.

It was agreed by everyone present that the AGM should start at 8pm and not 7.30pm.

Suzie said that she and Roger had been made very welcome as new members to the quire.

Robin said that he welcomed input to the website from everyone to keep it alive and interesting.  The site could be expanded to accommodate extra items.  He needed  regular updates for the diary of events and the news page.  He could put in a members’ page which was password protected for Minutes etc.  He could also put in a list of music needed for practices.  

John urged people to join the WGMA and those already members to return their voting slips.

Kate said that the sounds coming out of the church if you were late to practice were lovely and she thought that if we practised in the town, where people could hear, more might join us.  Milly said that we had a new bass coming along next week who used to sing with St John’s choir and heard us at Malling carol service.

Robin said that we needed a new recording.  There were two people willing to record us – one a contact of Milly’s and the other a contact of Paula’s.  However, we needed more instruments and, preferably, more alto and tenor singers to balance the quire.

Milly then closed the meeting so that people could eat and drink the party fare.

